

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
January 14, 2014
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Cullen Ryan, Don Harden, Elizabeth Szatkowski, Sister Lucille MacDonald, Shawn Yardley, Guy Cousin, John Gallagher
Council Members Not Present: Wes Phinney, Donna Kelley, Jon Bradley 
Guests:  Cindy Namer, MaineHousing; Carol Kulesza, VA; Betty Palmer, MMHS; David Projansky, DHHS/OADS; Holly Stover, DHHS; Christine Hufnagel, Community Concepts.
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.

Cullen Ryan Chaired today’s meeting as Wes Phinney was not able to attend.
Minutes Reviewed:  Dec. 2013 minutes from the Lewiston Auburn Forum were reviewed and accepted as submitted. Nov 2013 minutes were also reviewed – Don Harden pointed out that he is now a Region 2 Representative (not a guest). Minutes accepted as amended. 
Agenda Review: No changes or additions.

Announcements:

Shelter Funding Ad-Hoc Group – Wes has the info on this but unfortunately he is not here today.

-Cullen did speak with Senator Craven, who worked with Bob Rowe to craft the language for the bill regarding Shelter Funding (LD 1717). The Senator says she has been approached by a number of people interested in co-sponsoring this.

-Betty expressed concern that it has been several months since the first big meeting about this and while it does seem something is finally happening, has the issue lost its urgency, its momentum?

-Cullen encouraged everyone to reach out to their senators and representatives to get them on board with this and let them know this is still a crisis situation.

-Elizabeth added that local officials, mayors, city counselors, etc… Should also be contacted and encouraged to express their support of this.

Betty - Mid Maine Homeless Shelter’s elevator will be installed by the end of January, making the second floor of the new building accessible. There is a “Visioning Group” working to narrow down ideas on how to best utilize this space. 

Cindy – MaineHousing Resource Allocation process resulted in the Homeless Initiatives Department being flat funded this year, which is better than a reduction. This will allow the STEP program and other ongoing efforts to continue.

Hospitality House in Rockport has hired a new Executive Director and other staff, including a Home To Stay Navigator. They are going to open in stages – a few rooms, and a few families, at a time, until they are fully operational.

Farmington Group – they are currently sheltering families, but it is only for overnights, not daytime, and they are already full. The local CAP agency is now back on HMIS and is entering Data on those served and at risk in the area.  

The VA Summit on Homelessness will be Jan 31st from 10 to 1 at Togus. 

Business:

Goal 3:

Updates from DHHS:

-Guy reported that Shelter Plus Care Grant Applications have been submitted to both Maine and Portland Continuums totaling over $7M in requested funds. Block Grant Applications have also been submitted.

-The state had filed an appeal regarding the federal reduction in funding for Riverview. A Judge recently ruled that the state cannot appeal, but the state is still pursuing the case. In the meantime, the facility is operating entirely on state funds with no federal reimbursement, but they cannot sustain this for very long.

-Part of the federal concern was that the facility was not complying with the timely discharge of forensic clients. They are working to remedy this but it is challenging as the clients often refuse available placements. The facility has approximately 12 of these clients transition through annually and they need to ensure they have the capacity to handle that, and the placements to move them to.  
-RPFs for Peer Services and Crisis Services – should be out by mid February, and hope to make the awards by July 1.

-Hospital Discharge Policy – Was approved last month by SHC, and RHC’s are now encouraged to work with their local hospitals to promote it as part of ongoing relations and planning. 

- Proposed MaineCare Cuts would impact about 70,000 Mainers. They will still need services, but will now have to go to the ER or other more costly alternatives. About 5,000 to 6,000 are losing access to the medications they need to stay off of opiates and other addictive drugs – which may lead to increases in relapse, overdoses, and criminal activity. Guy used the analogy of squeezing a balloon – it appears to reduce the size in one area but only forces it into another area. The problem is demonstrating a direct cause and effect relationship between the two things when they will probably happen 6 to 12 months apart. Guy noted that treatment was one small cost.  Other costs include morbidity, child welfare, education, legal system costs, etc. and the total amounted to $900M annually in 2005.  As of 2010, the cost had grown to 1.1B. When asked if there were any studies on the potential impact, Guy said there is a study on the DHHS website from 2010 that looks at the cost of Substance Abuse, not just in terms of treatment but also its impact on morbidity, child welfare, and other areas, that might be useful in terms of framing the discussion on this. Cullen, on behalf of the SHC, asked Guy if we would provide a brief written report on the effect of the loss of MaineCare to 70,000 including the balloon effect as described verbally today, with a link to the study mentioned. This report would allow the SHC to launch testimony in front of the Legislature or Op Eds on the topic.  Guy agreed to provide this to the SHC within about a week.  The SHC voted to disseminate this information through the creation of an Op Ed, press release, or testimony to HHS including the cost of homelessness studies, and Massachusetts data.  

- The White Paper in favor of Medicaid Expansion drafted by SHC is being looked at but there have been no formal meetings yet. Should SHC issue a press release, or take some other sort of public action on this? A motion was made but Shawn pointed out that the SHC already approved disseminating this sort of information as part of the White Paper, it just needs to be done.

-Don asked if SHC was a member organization of “Cover ME Now” – the group working to pass LD1578? No, but several members thought we should be – A MOTION was made that the SHC should formally join Cover ME Now – PASSED.  Shawn will find out the details on this.

-Holly suggested someone follow up with the commissioner’s staff to ensure that this stays on the radar and keeps moving forward.

-David said there is a meeting in Augusta next week on the “Housing and Support Needs of Medically Compromised Clients”. There are increasing numbers of elderly and disabled clients in our shelters these days. What information should be brought to the meeting?

-Don also mentioned the Maine Summit on Aging, at the Augusta Civic Center this Friday.

Goal 2:

MaineHousing Updates:

The new MaineHousing Strategic Plan was presented by John. He emphasized the new Vision, Mission, Core Values and Goals. The release of this plan is part of an effort of increase and improve communications and access to information and materials, in multiple ways and formats. MaineHousing wants it to be know that they are responsive and innovative – and this is particularly true in regard to Homeless Initiatives. Goal 3 of the MaineHousing plan is about Housing Stability, including homeless prevention. MaineHousing wants to focus on areas where they can have an impact, not just maintain existing programs, but looking at them to see if they are really effective and working as intended, and how to use funds more effectively, such as reducing cost per unit in order to create more units. The “Think” signs and posters throughout the building are part of this push to stop responding automatically and to take a fresh look at each problem, each situation, and see if there are other ways to approach it – other solutions to consider – that might lead to a better outcome. 

-John is still working with DHHS on the service component end of the 100 Vouchers initiative. Once that is in place an RFP will be developed. We want to be sure the properties/owners are on board with the whole concept and are prepared to work with us. 

-Cullen asked if these were still going to be directed toward Chronic, or Long Term Homelessness. 

-John said that a lot will depend on the willingness of the landlords to work with the program and with particular populations. We want to be sure the clients have the best chance of success. 

-Also, many of these units are multi-bedroom, designed for families, rather than individuals. 

-Getting people out of shelters is only part of the issue, we need to make sure they have the supports necessary to be successful, and we need to work on prevention to keep more people from becoming homeless. 

-It was asked if any landlord could participate. Initially, the focus will be on LIHTC properties who have already made a commitment, in their applications, to serve a certain percentage of homeless households, and there will be trainings developed to help these landlords understand the needs of these populations. If this is successful, it can be expanded to other properties and landlords as well. In the meantime, the MaineHousing STEP program works with many independent landlords, and the Housing Registry website, MaineHousingSearch.org, allows landlords to indicate if they are willing to work with particular populations. 

The Lewiston Auburn Forum:
-The event drew a large and diverse group. 

-The focus was on identifying and addressing community concerns and finding positive solutions. 

-Several people commented on how the area lacked an organized approach to addressing homelessness: many agencies were doing good work, but operating in silos, things are being done here and there, piecemeal and patchworked together, without any ‘system’ at all. 

-Veterans Inc. was well represented and they are developing new programs in the area. They are very interested in coordinating with other providers to create a support network.

-The increasing lack of affordable housing was a big issue, with the recent fires and many more buildings being condemned. It was reported that nearly 100 buildings are now marked with a red “X” to indicate they are unsafe. If there should be a fire in one of these buildings the fire department has been instructed NOT to enter the building, but to focus on saving surrounding structures. These are exactly the building most likely to be used by squatters or other people who are homeless and seeking shelter this winter.

-The barriers presented by the two existing adult shelters were also a major concern. 

-For many years there has been this idea that the area needs to develop a new, secular, adult shelter, but there was little agreement as to how to go about this. The group did agree that a committee should be formed to investigate the idea from all angles, and decide if indeed a shelter is needed, or if some other approach would serve the community better. 

-LAASH has talked about all of these ideas for years, but seems at a loss to do anything about them.

-The community needs advocacy to raise awareness and motivate those in power to do something positive about the situation.

-Several people at the forum talked about overtly religious practices taking place at Hope Haven, and wondered how the agency was able to continue to operate like that, and receive state funds. Anecdotes about this sort of thing have been around for a long time, but none of the claims has been proven, and no one has pursued a complaint legally. 

-The towns themselves do not seem interested, possibly because it could result in the closer of the only general adult shelters in the area. 

-Someone mentioned that the cities lost CDBG funding because of this very issue, but no specific details were made available. 

State and Federal Updates:

-The text of LD 1717 was made available to the group. It was clarified that part one is specific to keeping resources from the Halcyon House in Region II, and the $750K is intended for all shelters. It seems there are two distinct concepts being presented here, but they are not clearly delineated. 

-LD 1578, related to MaineCare Expansion, will be discussed at a public hearing tomorrow. Will anyone from SHC be able to attend and testify? Shawn has a list of talking points that can be used.

- There had been a proposed rule change to General Assistance that would have made immigrants ineligible. That was stopped, but here is still a proposal that would cut GA by $33.7M. There is a hearing Thursday on this, at 1:00. Elizabeth, Shawn and Don plan to attend.

Other Business: 

The Continuum of Care NOFA Applications are in process, and are due to HUD by Feb. 3rd. The Continuums are working on their Scoring and Ranking of Renewal Projects. There was not funding for new projects, unless a continuum decided to relocate the funds for existing project to create something new. Even so, because of reductions in the overall budget, continuums face losing renewal projects, even if they do reallocate some of the funds. Cullen mentioned that the THUD budget, as approved by the House, and sent to the Senate, is expected to include enough McKinney funding (2.105B) to at least cover the cost of existing renewals.

The Point-in-Time Survey is scheduled for Wednesday Jan 29th. MaineHousing continues to play a supportive role in the process, and is providing trainings and information for an increased number of outreach efforts in new areas of the state.

LTS Initiative is still being discussed at the regional meetings – Don asked if it might be possible for SHC to develop a ‘one-pager’ on this whole thing – like was done to summarize The Plan – to make it easier for people to grasp the basic concepts and the potential impacts of implementing it. It seems that the whole thing is still undergoing some changes, based on John’s earlier comments, and the fact that DHHS has still not provided a clear outline of their role in terms of the service component.  Cullen agreed to develop a draft for this.
-Also, not every community has Long Term Stayers, or people that have left and become LTS’s in Portland or Bangor, so maybe we should look at other populations too? 

-The Focus on LTS’s was so that we could show that we are able to resolve homelessness for this one very difficult population – once that is done, we can use the same processes to work with other segments.

-Yes, but it has to work “on the ground” in each of these communities or they will not buy into it. Maybe we need to be more flexible right from the start in order to get more community participation.

Next Meeting: 

Feb. 11, 2014, 9:30 am to 2:00 pm at MaineHousing
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